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MEETING SUMMARY

In attendance: Claudia Galindo, Theodosia Gougousi, Andy Miller, Jason Loviglio, David Hagerty, Matthias Gobbert, Marie-Christine Daniel-Onuta, John Schumacher, Steve Freeland, Carole McCann, and Rachel Carter.

We began with overviews of our most recent meetings with campus leaders.

CNMS Chairs meeting, April 4th (Onuta, McCann, Freeland, & Gobbert)

Dr. Onuta said the CNMS Chairs reported no barriers to interdisciplinary work on campus.  Similar to the Chairs from the other Colleges, each of the  Chairs described their department as interdisciplinary.  They also expressed interest in finding out what others are doing across campus and felt this would be useful information.  

Dr. McCann said the CAHSS Social Science Chairs attributed the smooth functioning of their collaborative activities to MIPAR.  She also said our meetings with campus leaders have made it clear that within-College collaborations are working quite well; however, cross-unit collaborations are the greater challenge at UMBC, along with cross-institution collaborations, which are complicated by who receives credit and where money is allocated.

Dr. McCann said that Dean LaCourse is leading some interesting activities, such as centralized instrumentality, re-writing of P&T documents to address collaborative work, and holding P&T seminars for junior faculty to provide greater detail on expectations and procedures.

Dr. Gobbert agreed with Dean LaCourse and the CNMS Chairs that there are no P&T policy barriers to interdisciplinarity within his College.

Dr. Schumacher remarked that there is dissonance between what the Chairs are saying and what the junior faculty report hearing.

Dr. McCann said, when you push on the “there’s no problem,” you find that when they are unsure of the outcome, Chairs are advising their faculty to stick to the discipline to be safe.  She said this is because Chairs are being asked in advance to gauge what will happen if their junior faculty member takes a risk.  Because of the lack of policy around interdisciplinarity and P&T, the Chairs cannot predict with certainty how the P&T committee will view collaborative activities.  What we need is a clear statement about how to read collaborative work.  She talked about the “leaky silo” metaphor Dr. Tim Nohe (Director of CIRCA) used to describe sub-fields within the Arts.  He said, something that leaks out of the silos might be missed.  Dr. McCann said that another important question we need to address is: Is it interdisciplinarity to be working across sub-disciplines within a discipline?

Dr. Gougousi mentioned a problem that arose within her P&T review process when one of her external reviewers questioned some of her collaborative work.

Humanities Chairs, April 15th (McCann and Loviglio)

Dr. Loviglio described the usefulness of these meetings with campus leaders.  He said: The best thing our task force could do is to produce and host these conversations across campus.  This has increased my understanding a great deal.  

Dr. McCann agreed and said: It’s also become clear that our greatest obstacle is our romantic attachment to the conception of the individual virtuoso.

Dr. McCann continued saying that most of the Humanities Chairs found affinity with what is described as the GWST definition of interdisciplinarity on the definitions document we distributed to Chairs in advance of our meetings.  They are invested in the single-researcher critical interdisciplinary approach but felt less sure of how to evaluate collaborative scholarship.  Whereas, in the math and sciences, there was greater comfort in evaluating collaborative activities than single-researcher interdisciplinary scholarship.

Dr. Loviglio said the Humanities and Arts Chairs expressed “caustic skepticism” of bodies of knowledge and their inherent power relationships, versus in the sciences where there is investment in iconoclasm.  

Dr. Loviglio then asked: Is the goal of the gen eds to lead to a larger conversation, once students have had an opportunity to dip their toes in several different fields?  He mentioned the courses coordinated by Nicole King and Steve Bradley around the community of Sparrows Point (which involves courses from several departments on campus, including American Studies, Media Studies, and Visual Arts).  The students in these four courses are learning the skills of their discipline and also learning to work across disciplines through collaboration.  

Dr. Schumacher talked bout the social commentary aspect of Art, where they consider their work a voice or a narrative on society.

Dr. McCann said she heard clearly in Art that cross-College collaboration is a challenge, especially from the perspective of Dr. Bailey, Director of the IRC.

Dr. Loviglio talked about interdisciplinary challenges with reward structures.  He said he has sat on grant-giving committees for a Center that supported interdisciplinary work.  He found that faculty from the visual arts struggle to acquire funding.  From his perspective, it seems that the grant-giving structures favor some disciplines over others.  Grant writing skills may also be an aspect that favors or disfavors some disciplines, either through the writing structure or familiarity with the process.  He found that visual arts faculty struggled most with articulating the “who cares” aspect of their work in a compelling way, and part of this might be learning to speak outside the silos, learning a terminology that positively impacts those who award grants, rather than just speaking in their discipline-specific language.  We all need more practice speaking across field-dependent languages.

Dr. McCann said, this fits into the work of training that the Research group has been looking into.  We don’t have a way of assessing the work of our review committees to determine their fairness in making awards.  We need to ask: Who is getting the awards? Are there things that are favoring some groups or individuals over others?  We will also want to ask: Does the translational requirement make interdisciplinary work sound less rigorous?  There are no centralized lists for who has received internally funding.  We will want to consider the recommendations we can make to address the issues of training to strength grant-writing skills and assessment to determine the fairness of internally grant funding and award.  

We then heard reports from the three work groups.

Curriculum & Pedagogy work group report

Dr. Loviglio mentioned that one of the “known unknowns” is whether or not interdisciplinarity is written into our core values and into our curriculum assessment and /evaluation processes.  Do we explicitly ask students to master something we could call interdisciplinarity or multidisciplinarity?  Is this value central to anyone?  Is it in our departmental founding and assessment documents?  Or is interdisciplinarity the first thing that always falls away?

Dr. McCann stated that, when it comes down to it, we need faculty who can teach to the core.  

Dr. Loviglio said teaching is not placed at the center of the faculty evaluation process.  Weight rests with external reviewers.  He was recently on a review committee where they were talking about the teaching and curriculum activities of the faculty member under review, and this was considering a negative sign, like they were scratching around to find something positive to say regarding this faculty member’s work.  Our P&T documents state only in “the discipline” and focus on excellence in research and scholarship, not teaching.  This presents structural obstacles.  The fact that most departments are under resourced only exacerbates these obstacles.  

Dr. McCann agreed and said that if administration wants to support interdisciplinarity and excellence in teaching, then we must develop a structure to recognize and reward this work. 

Dr. Galindo agreed and said that we do not have a structure for team-teaching.  Those who team-teach receive half credit for this work, even though it requires great time commitments in curriculum and syllabus development and teaching coordination.  

Dr. Schumacher agreed and stated that it all goes back to incentives as the driver for our work.

Dr. McCann mentioned the concern Dr. Berman (Director, Dresher Center) raised at the Humanities Chairs meeting that we do not give people the opportunity to learn a second discipline or a new field.  We do not support sabbaticals, leaves, or summer funding to support new learning.

Dr. Schumacher mentioned that interdisciplinary faculty learning communities could be a potential way to support a move in this direction.  He talked about his experience this year being involved in a faculty learning community and the value he has gained from it.  

Dr. McCann asked him what incentive he received for his participation.  He replied that he was awarded $500, and that next year his department was planning to match this.

Dr. Loviglio then asked: What does it take to be liberally educated?  Do we want to put resources behind the goal of interdisciplinarity through our course work?

Dr. McCann replied that we could identify a functional competency that speaks to interdisciplinarity and use it to talk across units within our gen ed requirements.

Dr. Loviglio said we are hard pressed now to get our students to be competent in the research skills and knowledge base required for the capstone course.  Thus, we have developed more modest expectations.  There are two models we could consider.  1) First, we could have students learn a discipline, then move toward interdisciplinarity.  Or 2) we could approach the coursework as always already interdisciplinary and teach from this perspective.  

Dr. McCann brought up Dean Casper’s idea of thinking across departments about how we could better coordinate and share the teaching of functional skill sets within the College, say through a statistics course that would meet the needs of multiple units.  

Dr. Loviglio mentioned the possibility of developing a course called “Texts and Contexts” around this idea of serving multiple units.

Dr. Schumacher stated that their was a lot of resistance to this idea, even within his department (which is considered an interdisciplinary unit).

Dr. McCann asked: What could this task force recommend that would encourage the kind of thinking, conversation, and discussion that could lead to the reconceptualization of our gen eds?  She said, you teach interdisciplinarily when you make a centerpiece of the discussion that this is how these questions are asked and answered within these different disciplines.  We must articulate this for students so they may learn to view an issues from multiple perspectives.  

Research work group report

Dr. Schumacher said that the first theme that has emerged in their group has been the issue of communication, particularly around our need to identify the expertise of faculty members and share this information across campus.  We need to make this more systematic.  Harvard Profiles maybe a useful model to explore.

Dr. Galindo mentioned Research Gate as another potential model.  Others present suggested this was a more commercial product that may not be useful for our aims.

Dr. McCann mentioned that we have an upcoming meeting with OIT to explore the capacity of Digital Measures to meet this need (May 15th).

Dr. Gobbert highlighted the importance of using a system that does not have to be updated by hand.  He also said that if Digital Measures could address this issue, it would keep faculty from having to go through yet another set up process for sharing their information.  

Dr. Schumacher then mentioned the issue around expectations and the disconnect between the messages Chairs believe themselves to be sending and the messages junior faculty report having received. 

Dr. Schumacher then introduced the second theme identified by the work group: the Centers.  They may be naturally occurring places for interdisciplinarity.  He said the work group has discussed the difference between the big “C” centers, which stand alone and are disconnected from the departmental structure, and the small “c” centers, which are located within departments.  

Dr. McCann said, we need to assess how these extra-departmental centers operate and how they are connected to the College system of governance.  Only centers that report to the Deans attend college advisory meetings.  

Dr. Schumacher said the third area identified by the work group is training.  Some of the questions that emerged are: How do we train faculty for interdisciplinarity?  How do we attract hires who have interdisciplinary training?  What questions are we asking during the interview process to learn about the interdisciplinary work and training of faculty candidates.  

Dr. McCann mentioned that how the job descriptions is written is another important element to examine, and this takes place well before candidate interviews occur.

Dr. McCann mentioned that one of the recommendations the task force should consider is a unit, within a larger interdisciplinary advisory group, responsible for gathering best practices.  

Dr. McCann said there were some overlapping themes within the work group reports.  Therefore, we should consider coordinating our research efforts.  She said, the Research group is well ahead in their learning on faculty interdisciplinary training, so perhaps they should continue with that area of research.  

Dr. Schumacher said the work group had identified 3-4 institutions that have models we should explore in the areas identified.  They are: Carnegie Mellon University, The University of Delaware, The University of Michigan, and North Carolina State University.  We will begin with phone contact, then consider visits to some of these institutions based on what we learn.

Dr. McCann suggested we ask questions about governance when looking at these models.  In particular, we will want to know, how successful models are being managed, because this is the area we are finding most challenging at UMBC.  She said she had been in another meeting on campus where someone described UMBC as a series of “cottage industries,” meaning we have a passion for entrepreneurship but lack a well-connected, well-organized larger structure of communication and support.

Faculty Recognition & Reward work group report (Dr. McCann)

Dr. McCann said, we have learned that although our P&T policies and review committees are departmentally based, we also have units that encourage interdisciplinary and collaborative activities.  We need a language that allows us to talk about faculty recognition and reward that recognizes these activities while still maintaining the integrity of departments.  We still use the words discipline and department interchangeably.  We need to think more deliberately about this so that interdisciplinary units and interdisciplinary activities do not fall out of our systems for reward and recognition.  

Dr. McCann learned through our recent visit to the Council of Deans meeting that people outside a department only join a P&T committee if there are not enough people of rank within the department.  We should look at: Who sits on these committees? Who are the external reviewers?  Another issue is the increasing proportion of those on P&T committees who abstain from voting.  A robust discussion about the make-up of P&T committees and how outside reviewers are identified and approved may prove fruitful in considering our recommendations.  She said the work group was planning another meeting with Dr. McDermott to talk further about this issue and the best way to approach our recommendations.

Dr. McCann said the work group has also identified and discussed the issue of faculty training.  However, she thinks it might be best if the Research work group continue with this area research for now.

Finally, she mentioned that the work group planned to gather a list of departments and units that speak to interdisciplinarity in their policies.  

Inventory work group report (Dr. Galindo, Hagerty, & Schumacher)

The plan is for the inventory to go out from the Provost’s office along with the faculty workload report request that will be sent to Department Chairs within the next couple of weeks. [Rachel has learned that the report request will be distributed on Friday, June 13th.]

Dr. McCann then distributed a set of questions she had drafted for the task force to review, along with some definitions for multidisciplinarity and interdisciplinarity found in a document Dr. Galindo had recently shared with the work group members.  

Dr. Miller said, the definitions are good, but they are focused only on research.  We will need definitions that address curriculum and pedagogy as well.

Dr. McCann agreed that this was an important point.  [Dr. McCann has since re-written the definitions to include curricular and pedagogical activities.]

Dr. Onuta asked if we could include a statement that if Chairs were unable to make a definitive choice between multi- or interdisciplinarity for an activity they could let us know.  There was general agreement that this would be useful.

Dr. Hagerty asked if we would be allowing space on the inventory for the Chairs to comment further or conceptualize the activities.  Dr. McCann responded that we would.

Dr. Schumacher asked, do we want a list of names of faculty attached to the activities?

Dr. McCann responded that yes, this wold then allow us to follow up with these faculty members if we have questions.

Summer tasks

Work groups feel they have a good handle on the research tasks they will complete over the summer.  The Research group has identified their tasks, however, they still need to identify the members who will be responsible for each.

Final report

We then had a brief discussion about the final report.  We are aiming to begin drafting the report during the fall semester, then use the month of January to finalize the report. 

Dr. Schumacher recommended that we use the first 8 weeks of the fall semester to complete the work and research tasks, then spend the final weeks of the semester in the drafting stage.  There was general assent that this would be a very useful plan to adopt.

Dr. McCann said we would include in the final report a narrative that talks about our meeting process and who we have talked with on campus, along with the best practice models we have identified and explored.  She remarked that a narrative of these best practices would be useful to us.  We would conclude our report with a list of action items.  

Dr. Miller asked if we would be identifying these items by priority.  Dr. McCann agreed this would be a useful plan.

